OLD CHESTERTON RESIDENTS’ ASSOCIATION

Minutes of a Committee Meeting held on Monday, 29th September 2014 

1. Present and Apologies
Clive Brown, Des Bradley, Michael Bond, Lisa Buchholz, Susan Webster, Chris Dommett and Balan Sisupalan were present.  Apologies were received from Ian Manning, Peter Sarris and Diana Kazemi.
2. Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on the 4th June 2014 were approved as a correct record, save that it should have been recorded that Chris Dommett would continue as Treasurer.
3. Matters Arising

A14 Improvements:  Michael Bond said that work had started.  It would appear that they have ignored our suggestion which would have facilitated an exit from Fen Road onto a local access road.
4. Finance

The Treasurer presented the finance report.  The financial position had not changed since the last meeting and the accounts which were attached to the minutes of that meeting represented the current position.  There were current reserves of £315.  There were outstanding expenses in connection with the website which Michael Bond had paid.
We shall need more funds, in particular to reprint the brochure as stocks of that are very low.  They had cost £312 when printed in 2012.  It will be difficult to get a grant from the City Council, as the qualifying requirements are now much stricter.  It was nonetheless agreed that we should make an application for a grant to the North Area Committee (Area Committee grant applications are due in January.) Members also discussed possible alternative sources for funding. Members felt that there was no scope for funding from other sources.
5. Planning and Development

· 7 Church Street:  Michael Bond reported that the building had been demolished and the site has been cleared for construction. Michael Bond also said that the developers had attempted to get one of the highway conditions removed which would have allowed them to put up gates, but that had been refused.

· Examination of the Local Plan:  The Inspector has held a preliminary meeting, and the first round of hearings will start in November.  Michael Bond said that in the meantime we can expect some opportunistic development applications – there is one to build 150 houses on a greenbelt site in Waterbeach.
· Elizabeth House: There have been a number of minor variations but work is proceeding.  One variation was caused by the discovery of a bat roost and the change was to avoid disturbing it.  The school is expected to open in September next year.
· Milton Road Library: There has been a delay, because the County decided that the work had to go out to tender.  We are waiting for that process to be completed.  There will be a public consultation at the pre-application stage. 
· Cambridge City Football Ground:  While there was no news to report at the meeting, the application has since been considered by the Planning Committee and approved.
· Northern Fringe East Area Action Plan:  Michael Bond said that while he had asked what was happening, it had all gone very quiet, and he would follow it up.  (Since the meeting we have learnt that the Area Action Plan for Cambridge North East is being prepared and is expected to go the City Council Environment Scrutiny Committee for approval for consultation.  It will probably be on the ESC agenda for 13th January 2015)
6. New Station

The Local Liaison Forum meetings are continuing.  A recent issue considered was the access point close to the allotments.

 Reports on the Liaison Forum can be followed on the “ShapeYour Place” section of the County Council website.

7. New River Bridge and Green Dragon Bridge
In July, the County Council held a consultation on the siting and design of the proposed new foot and cycle bridge over the river.  It was evident that this was based on the engineering feasibility study which had been commissioned, and which, evidently, Council officers did not want to release.  However, Ian Manning secured the release of this document – an Options Study Report by Skanska, which had been produced in November 2013.
The consultation asked for views on two options for the site of the bridge (the Skanska report considers six options), both to the east of the existing railway bridge, one 30 to 60 metres distant, and the other 60 to 135 metres distant.  The consultation also asked for views on design and colour of a new bridge.

The Skanska report (but not the consultation) makes clear the extent of the impact on Ditton Meadows.  A raised access ramp on the south side will extend a long way into the meadow, and it will be necessary to build a road across the meadow to provide access to the heavy construction traffic.

It was generally considered that the consultation had been defective in the light of the information which is contained in the Skanska report and had failed to address important issues that the public should have had an opportunity to consider.  It was also noted that the Senior Bursar of Gonville and Caius College (which owns the meadows) had said that “the College would not want to see any loss of amenity of our land to the College, nor, for those areas where the public has a right of way, the general public.  It is indeed a very beautiful place and we will do whatever we can to ensure it remains so for future generations”.
A comment made at the meeting was that the “proposal was not worthy of Cambridge”.

On the subject of the Green Dragon Bridge, Clive said that at a meeting of the Members’ Cycling and Pedestrian Steering Group in April, it had been minuted that the “County Council will now begin work on the approaches to the bridge” and that “designs are being looked at currently”.  Concern was expressed that no information about the proposed designs has been made public and there has been no consultation.  There was a further meeting of the Steering Group in September, but there are no minutes as yet available for that.
8. Fen Road Improvements

At the last meeting, Ian Manning had said that a consultation on the proposed sinusoidal speed bumps was planned for July.  Nothing further has been heard, and we need to follow it up with Ian.

Balan said there will be serious safety implications if such a scheme was implemented, particularly during adverse weather conditions when they can cause vehicles to skid.  He spoke with experience of a similar scheme. He put forward an alternative plan which shows that a self-enforcing measure to deter speeding has some useful advantages.

Balan said that there was a high proportion of very heavy goods vehicles generated by the industrial sites north of the railway level crossing. These vehicles include skip lorries which travel at unacceptable speed along this narrow residential road causing considerable damage to properties along the southern section of Fen Road. Sue Webster said that her son is a resident in Fen Road and his house has developed a vertical crack in the wall due to the vibration from HGV’s.
9. North Area Committee

Changes have been made so that area committees will no longer consider planning applications.  All applications will now be dealt with by the Central Planning Committee unless they are considered suitable for delegated authority to be decided by a planning officer.

At the last meeting of the North Area Committee, there were police and safer city reports.  The priorities continue to be drug dealing, supporting the 20 mph zones, and addressing cycle crime and anti-social cycling.

The next North Area Committee meeting is at 7 pm on the 30th October.
10. St Andrew’s Hall

Michael Bond reported that building work is going on.  It is expected to finish towards the end of January.  The Hall has managed to maintain a reasonable level of activity, despite the disruption.  The new hall manager, Rachel Clarke, has settled in very well.
11. Friends of Stourbridge Common

The Annual Meeting is on the 14th November.  David Stubbings will speak about “Crossing the Cam”, namely ferries and bridges.
Help is needed on the 18th October to plant the reed beds at Logan’s Meadow.

12. Chesterton Community Association 

It has been necessary to change the printer for the Chesterton News which will increase the cost of production.  There is consequently a need to increase advertising revenue.  There was some discussion about possibly printing the News on different paper that was lighter and non-glossy.  Michael Bond said that he would discuss it with the News committee.

On the 20th October, CCA is hosting a games evening at the Haymakers.

13. Any Other Business

· There is a meeting of the Residents’ Association Forum on the 1st October.  Michael Bond explained that this had been set up by the City Council Planning Department as a forum for RA’s to discuss the planning process, so that issues of concern could be raised, and the process improved.  
14. Dates of Future Meetings

The next meeting will be on the 2nd December.

